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By KRISTYN HALBIG ZIEHM
Ozaukee Press staff

  Port Washington will have a Fourth of 
July celebration, but it won’t be the same as 
in previous years.
 City Administrator Tony Brown told the 
Common Council that plans for a fireworks 
show on Independence Day are in the 
works, but that will be the extent of the 
city’s celebration.
 “Beyond that there will be no 
programming,” Brown said. “It will strictly 
be the fireworks.”
 The annual parade and picnic in Veterans 
Park will not be held due to the coronavirus 
pandemic.
 Brown told aldermen he was announcing 
the plan and asked if anyone objected, but 
no one did.
 Ald. John Sigwart asked if the annual 
Community Street Festival sponsored by 
Port Washington Main Street Inc. was being 
held this year.
 “It’s still under discussion,” Ald. Dan 
Benning said.
 The street festival is traditionally held 
the Sunday before Memorial Day.

Fireworks, 
but no parade, 
picnic for Port’s 
Fourth of July

By BILL SCHANEN IV
Ozaukee Press staff

 The Port Washington-Saukville School 
District is asking residents to help create a 
profile of its next superintendent by taking a 
survey available online.
 The seven-question survey, which asks 
residents to identify the character traits and 
skills the district’s next top administrator should 
have, can be accessed on the district website, 
www.pwssd.k12.wi.us, or directly at https://
www.surveymonkey.com/r/GQ3YYQV. The 
survey closes April 9.
 The survey is considered one of the first 
key steps in the process of hiring a successor 
to Supt. Michael Weber, who will retire on 
June 30 after 21 years at the helm of the 
district. 
 “The survey is definitely an important 
step in this process,” School Board President 
Brenda Fritsch said.
  The results will be compiled by School 
Exec Connect, the firm hired by the district  
to lead its search.
 The firm will also facilitate a number of 
focus groups in an effort to involve the public 
in the hiring process and refine the profile it 
will use to select the next superintendent.
 Participants will be selected by the district, 
and the groups could include everyone from 
students, teachers and parents to business 
leaders, members of civic organizations and 
senior citizens, Fritsch said. 
 The School Board may also host a 
general forum open to anyone who wants to 
participate, she said. 
 The focus groups will meet in person 
and be kept small to provide for social 
distancing, Fritsch said. 
 School Exec Connect plans to complete 
the superintendent profile by April 12 and 
by early May present a list of candidates to 
the School Board.
 The board is scheduled to conduct 
preliminary interviews in mid-May and 
complete interviews of the three finalists 
by June 4 in an effort to have a new 
superintendent in place by July 1. 

n Port mayoral hopefuls say rusting lighthouse needs to be a city priority, agree 
that controversial Blues Factory development doesn’t belong on proposed site

A pair of like-minded candidates
By KRISTYN HALBIG ZIEHM
Ozaukee Press staff

 Port Washington’s two mayoral 
candidates faced off in a forum last week, 
and what may have been most surprising is 
the number of issues that the two men — 
Ald. Dan Benning and Plan Commission 
member Ted Neitzke — agreed on. 
 For example, both said refurbishing the 
city’s iconic lighthouse should be a priority.
 “It’s embarrassing,” Neitzke said of the 
lighthouse’s rusting facade. “The worst thing 
we could do is let it fall into disrepair.”
 He said he would appeal to the community 
to raise money for the work, noting that if 
St. Mary’s Church were to fall apart people 
would rally around the cause and prevent 
that from happening.
 “The lighthouse is an icon and we need 
to make sure it’s maintained and doesn’t 
fall in the water,” Benning said. He said 
he would convene a committee to work on 
fundraising and planning, adding the city is 
looking at what restoration would cost.
 The men agreed that the controversial 
Blues Factory entertainment complex planned 
to be built on the north end of the north slip is 
a good idea, just in the wrong location.
 What happens will depend on developer 
Gertjan van den Broek, they said. 
 When asked why Port isn’t attracting the 
large businesses that Grafton and Saukville 
have, they both noted those communities’ 

proximity to I-43 gave 
them an advantage.
 Benning said the city’s 
lakeside location offers 
it an advantage, saying 
the city should focus on 
niche businesses and 
leverage its location, 
while Neitzke said he 
would use zoning to help 
direct businesses to the community. The city 
should also work to move north of I-43, he 
said, and work with Saukville to develop the 
Highway 33 corridor. 
 Both men said their vision for 
the community involves growth and 
development, with Neitzke saying the 
city is going through a renaissance that he 
hopes will make the community a premier 
destination while Benning said he envisions 
managed growth with a mix of housing 
options.
 The men said they believe the mayor 
needs to listen to the community. Benning 
said he would work to update the city’s 
website and noted he has devoted time to 
help improve the city’s ability to broadcast 
and stream meetings. He would provide a 
monthly update to the community and help 
constituents understand that meetings are 
open and residents’ comments are accepted.
 Neitzke said he plans to create a 
stakeholder team comprised of a cross 

section of residents, as 
well as use social media 
and consider a monthly 
newspaper column.
    The forum was sponsored 
by the League of Women 
Voters of Ozaukee County 
and the Niederkorn 
Library. A recording of 
the forum may be viewed 

on the city’s YouTube channel at bit.
ly/3s0A9t1.
 Neitzke, of 513 Brentwood Ct., has 
been the chief executive officer of CESA 
6, which provides collaborative services for 
public and parochial schools and nonprofit 
organizations, since 2016.
 He was a Port Washington alderman for 
one term in the mid-1990s and served as 
council president.
 Benning, 1012 Jade St., who has 
represented the city’s 4th District since 
2017, worked in information technology 
leadership at Johnson Controls for 30 years, 
retiring in 2019. He currently works part-
time at Eernisse Funeral Home and with a 
professional fireworks crew.
 He has been an active member of the 
Common Council, serving on a number 
of committees, including the Finance and 
License Committee.
 The candidates will face off in the 
Tuesday, April 6, election.

n Ozaukee Interurban Trail experiences a ‘massive’ increase in use that officials 
attribute to new website, marketing campaign and pandemic stir-craziness

A magnet for bicyclists, pedestrians

By DAN BENSON
Ozaukee Press staff

 The Ozaukee Interurban Trail saw 
a “massive” increase in the number of 
people using it in 2020, in part due to a 
marketing campaign but also due to the 
impact of Covid-19, which pushed people 
outdoors seeking recreation.
 But the big increase began before 
Covid arrived, according to trail counters 
placed along the trail in fall 2019, 
Ozaukee County Planning and Parks 
Director Andrew Struck told the county 
Natural Resources Committee last week. 
 “The trail counters captured a massive 
increase in the 2019-2020 fall and winter 
season, compared to the 2018-2019 
season, showing an increase of 78,072 
users following the marketing campaign,” 
which ran from June 2019 through spring 
2020, Struck said in a report. 

 The campaign included development 
of a new trail website, email marketing 
effort, advertising the trail in print and on 
social media, development of a trail logo 
and a public relations campaign.
 On an annual basis, the number of trail 
users jumped from 216,345 in 2018 to 
354,707 to 514,162 in 2020, the report 
said.
 Other evidence of increased interest 
included 35,120 page views in 2020 of 
the trail’s website, interurbantrail.com, 
compared to  1,340 in 2018; an increase in 
the number of trail maps distributed; and 
higher occupancy rates at local hotels that 
can be attributed to the trail.
 It all added up to an estimated increase 
of $7.84 million in visitor spending in 
the county that could be attributed to 
increased trail usage, Struck said.
 The campaign was financed with 

a $35,000 Wisconsin Department of 
Tourism Joint Effort Marketing (JEM) 
Grant to develop and implement a 
marketing strategy to promote usage of 
the Ozaukee Interurban Trail during the 
fall and winter “shoulder” seasons. 
 “It is indisputable that the JEM dollars 
that ran in fall of 2019 and spring of 2020 
contributed to the significant shoulder-
season growth seen, as well as the 
significant increase in year-round users 
across the board,” the report said.
 The project was a partnership between 
the county, the local Tourism Council 
and  the Grafton, Cedarburg, Mequon-
Thiensville, Port Washington and Belgium 
chambers of commerce.
 The campaign targeted travel-minded 
Wisconsin and Midwest families within 
driving distance of Ozaukee County “who 

District asks 
residents to 
weigh in on 
superintendent
n Survey will help create 
profile for top administrator

SEVERAL PEOPLE took advantage of the nice weather last weekend by going for a walk on the Ozaukee Interurban Trail, which has become 
increasingly more popular because of a marketing campaign and the pandemic.                                                                     Photo by Sam Arendt

Ted Neitzke Dan Benning

See Trail on page 11B
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independence. That would include 
departments pooling their resources to 
hire full-time paramedics and strategically 
locating them around the county at an 
annual per capita cost of $16.02 or creating 
full-time firefighter shifts at some stations 
to handle anticipated higher call volumes at 
a cost of $29.98. 
 n The second tier calls for consolidating 
some departments, as Grafton and Saukville 
are currently doing, at an estimated cost 
of $33.99 or creating two regional, north 
and south, departments costing $54.73 per 
capita.
 n The third, and most expensive, 
tier would create a single countywide 
department, with one option calling for 
higher administration levels, costing $88.86 
per capita annually. A scenario with less 
administration is estimated to cost $42.24.
 “While the nine fire departments maintain 
strong working relationships that help plug 
some service gaps and take justifiable 
pride in their part-time and volunteer 
models, those models now require some 
form of fortification to respond to current 
conditions,” a press release accompanying 
the study said.
 “The challenges are now sufficiently 
acute to justify immediate investment in 
service and staffing enhancements, which 
would be most effective and efficient if 
made as part of broad-based, systemic 
collaboration,” the report said.
 The combination of increased call 
volumes and staffing shortages have created 
a crisis situation for area fire departments.
 According to the study, Ozaukee fire 
departments collectively saw a 23.5% 
increase in service calls from 2015 to 2019 
caused by an aging, but growing, population, 
and economic growth and development.
 Saukville saw a 33.9% rise in calls; Port 
Washington 31%; Grafton 30.1%; Mequon 
21.2%; Thiensville 14.8%; and Cedarburg 
13.1%. 
 Total response times vary from department 
to department based on geography and  the 
number of full-time on-site staff.

 Among county departments, response 
times ranged from seven minutes for 
emergency medical service, or EMS, calls 
and nine minutes for fire calls for the 
Grafton Fire Department, which has five 
full-time staff members, to 14.4 minutes for 
EMS calls and 17.8 minutes for fire calls for 
the Waubeka Fire Department, which relies 
exclusively on volunteers.
 About 80% of all calls countywide are 
EMS calls, the study says.
 “They could be called EMS departments 
instead of fire departments,” Policy Forum 
President Rob Henken said in an online 
meeting last week with fire chiefs and 
municipal leaders at which he presented the 
study. 
 Current net per capita spending levels are 
comparable between Saukville, Fredonia, 
Waubeka and Belgium, ranging from about 
$35 to about $42. Surprisingly, the cost per 
capita in Mequon and Grafton, even though 
they have more full-time staff than other 
departments, is comparable to the northern 
communities at $52 and $53, respectively.
 Departments in Port Washington and 
Cedarburg have the lowest cost at $8.07 and 
$8.86 while Thiensville’s is $84.49.
 The additional investment by 
municipalities to implement the study’s 
options would range from $1.45 million 
to supplement services with full-time 
paramedics to $7.86 million to create one 
countywide fire service. 
 Henken said there may be federal grants 
available to help fund consolidation efforts 
but he’s not aware of any from the state. 
 Henken will meet with each municipality 
individually to collect feedback on the 
plan.
 Henken met with Saukville and Port 
Washington officials Tuesday night.
 After hearing the presentation, Port 
Washington Ald. Jonathan Pleitner said, 
“None of this is surprising information to 
us. Volunteering is no longer what it was. 
We cannot depend on this.”
 Ald. Dan Benning said, “This is a good 
start. We need to do something. It’s not just 
the stations but the staffing of stations.”

 Future presentations are planned at the 
Fredonia Government Center at 7 p.m. 
Thursday, March 18, at the Vililage of 
Grafton at 6 p.m. Monday, April 5, and at 
the Village of Belgium at 7 p.m. Wednesday, 
April 14.
 The meetings are open to the public.
 Grafton Fire Chief Bill Rice last week 
told the village’s Public Safety Committee 
that the study “shows the desperate nature 
of some of the departments.”
 Belgium Fire Chief Dan Birenbaum 
said the study is a good start toward 
working to solve the problems faced by fire 
departments.
 “It was a good study that they did. Now 
people know what we’re facing. It’s a 
struggle,” he said. “The report shows the 
problem that we’re facing. Something has 
to be done in the near future. It’s a whole 
county problem.”
 Henken said there is no timeline for 
taking action on the study.
 “It is up to each of the communities to 
determine what the next steps will be,” he 
said during last week’s remote meeting.
 Port Washington Administrator Tony 
Brown agreed.
 “This whole report is a conversation 
starter,” and Port, he said, will begin having 
conversations when the council meets at 7:30 
p.m. Tuesday, April 20, when the new mayor 

takes office. “We’ll have a longer conversation 
about what to do moving forward.”
 Current Mayor Marty Becker said the 
study doesn’t negate the need for a new fire 
station.
 But Brown cautioned that the city 
shouldn’t move ahead with a new fire 
station too fast, saying it could detrimentally 
impact any move to consolidation or multi-
jurisdictional agreements.
 Brown also noted the city is also expected 
to do a staffing study for the fire department, 
and the department is working to hire two 
full-time firefighter-paramedics.
 Cedarburg and Mequon are also in the 
process of hiring more people, he said. 
 “It’s not that the communities didn’t 
recognize the issues,” Brown said.
 He said it may take a year to determine 
which of the options is to be pursued.
 “I don’t think you should run into an 
option without fully vetting it,” he said. 
 That’s especially true, he said, since each 
municipality has to decide what they want to 
do, and decisions made in one affect others.
 Port Washington Fire Chief Mark 
Mitchell said he doesn’t expect any decision 
to be made soon, especially taking into 
account the potential expense.
 “I don’t see anything happening anytime 
soon,” he said. “I think everyone knew this 
wasn’t going to be a cheap endeavor.”

are active and like to enjoy and experience 
new things,” the report said.
 The secondary target were biking, hiking, 
nature and cross country skiing enthusiasts 
who live within driving distance of Ozaukee 
County.
 The marketing plan also included a survey 
of trail users, but that was scrapped because 
of restrictions caused by the pandemic.
 A survey is still planned at a future date.
 Meanwhile, Struck said his department 
is looking at plowing the trail of snow in the 
winter north of Port Washington.
 The trail is currently plowed in the 

winter time from the Milwaukee County 
line through Port Washington by the county 
or by crews from the municipalities of 
Mequon, Thiensville, Grafton and Port 
Washington, Struck said.
 He said some groups have requested that 
the trail north of Port be plowed to allow 
more hikers and bicyclists to use the trail.
 Doing so would cut into its use by 
snowshoers and cross-country skiers but the 
data he has so far suggests they are a smaller 
group, he said.
 Struck said he would dig further into the 
data and come back to the committee with 
more information.
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